Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS)
Annual Report 2011-2012 Academic Year
Robert W. Quesal, Chair

Meetings:  The Council met every Thursday (when there were agenda items) during the academic year, once prior to the beginning of the spring semester, and held four meetings over the summer for a total of 32 meetings.  The agenda included policy issues and student appeals.  The special meetings the week prior to the beginning of the semester involved student appeals only.  For each regular meeting, minutes were prepared and posted to the Registrar’s Office website and to the electronic bulletin boards.
Voting Members:  Cecelia Benelli (Curriculum and Instruction, Vice-Chair), Katrina Daytner (Educational and Interdisciplinary Studies), Dennis DeVolder (Computer Science), Jeffrey Engel (Biology), Rich Filipink (History), Raymond Gabica (Theatre and Dance), Jessica Harriger (Economics and Decision Sciences), Michael Illovsky (University Counseling Center), Esmeralda Moreno, (SGA Representative, spring semester), Karen Sears (Psychology), William Steele (SGA representative, fall semester)
Ex-officio members:  W. Earl Bracey (Associate VP, Student Services), Angela Lynn (Registrar), Julie O'Brien (Advising), Nancy Parsons (Associate Provost), Larry Tingley (Assistant Director, Admissions)
CAGAS Secretary:  Mary Erlandson (Office of the Registrar)
Admissions Subcommittee: Decisions on students below certain cutoffs regarding ACT scores and HS GPA were made by a standing subcommittee of CAGAS. This subcommittee was scheduled to meet every other Tuesday during the academic year.  The subcommittee consisted of four voting members of CAGAS including the Chair, Vice Chair, and two other members (volunteering on a per-semester basis: Harriger and Sears in the fall, Daytner and Harriger in the spring).  A representative from Admissions (Larry Tingley) presented cases to the subcommittee and offered his input and opinions. However, due to a change in the process for OAS admissions implemented in the fall of 2011, this committee met only twice in the fall and once in the spring.
Student Appeals:  The Council heard 450 appeals initiated by students, nearly identical to the 452 appeals heard in 2010-2011.  The breakdown of the decisions for each type of appeal and the approval percentages are as follows.

	
	Total
	Approved
	Denied
	Percentage Approved

	Late Withdrawal (Total)*
	79
	45
	34
	[bookmark: OLE_LINK70]57%

	Late Withdrawal (Selective)
	63
	20
	43
	32% 

	Request for Overload
	42
	30
	12
	71%

	Program Changes
	42
	41
	1
	98%

	(Class switch, section switch, etc.)
	
	
	
	

	Substitution/Waiver
	35
	21
	14
	60%

	(Gen. ed waivers, requests to substitute courses to meet a university requirement, etc.)
	
	
	
	

	Late Registration*
	98
	93
	5
	95%

	New Start
	16
	13
	3
	81%

	Re-admission Appeals
	59
	23
	36
	39%

	Appeal of Freshman or Transfer Admission Decision*
	15
	10
	5
	67%

	Grade Appeals (Appealing decision from College Grade Appeal Committee)
	1
	1
	0
	100%


*1 Decision Deferred
Other appeals/requests:  In addition to the appeals coming directly from students, CAGAS considered appeals or requests from departments and other campus organizations.  
The Council heard two requests for use of facilities during final exam week, both of which were approved.
The council heard three University Sanctioning Requests from student campus organizations, all of which were approved.
The Council heard five cases of Falsification of Admission Application, which were brought by the Registrar’s Office.  In all five cases, the Council affirmed the findings of falsification.  Sanctions in these cases ranged from no penalty to denial of transfer credit with a referral to Student Judicial.
The Chair reviewed 128 reports of Academic Integrity Incidents from across the campus.  The vast majority were resolved with the instructor.  One was appealed to CAGAS for a formal hearing.  The Chair also responded to a handful of requests from department and committee chairs to render opinions on the interpretation of the Academic Integrity Policies. 
Policy issues:  The Council considered a number of policy issues over the course of the year.  
CAGAS Policies and Procedures: Much of the spring semester was devoted to discussion and revision of the CAGAS Policies and Procedures document, which was forwarded to the Senate at the end of the spring. The chair would like to extend special thanks to Dennis DeVolder for his assistance in the development of this document.
Proposed Admission Grid changes: Andy Borst, Director of Admissions, met with the chair and the council to present proposed changes to the grid used for undergraduate admissions decisions. After discussion and deliberation, it was decided that there was insufficient data to justify any changes at this time.
Update to Admission Standards Catalog Language: Andy Borst also met with the council to discuss proposed changes to the information regarding admissions in the undergraduate catalog. The council approved these changes, intended to more accurately reflect the current admissions policies. 
Request for New Courses: The council approved requests from Law Enforcement and Justice Administration for two new courses, 	FS 490–Fire Service Internship, and FS 491–Fire Service Internship Paper Summary (graded S/U).

Changes to the Early Warning Grade Policy: CAGAS provided an ex officio member to the Senate subcommittee and other input regarding changes to the university’s early warning grade policy. Ultimately, the council approved the proposed changes to the Early Warning Grade Policy.
[bookmark: OLE_LINK1][bookmark: OLE_LINK2]Changes to Admission Procedures for the Nursing Program: Lea Monahan, Director of the School of Nursing, met with the council to discuss proposed changes to the admission procedures for the nursing major. These proposed changes were based upon a number of issues, including the nursing program’s accreditation, student performance in prerequisite classes, and the desire to ensure that high-quality students choose to attend Western for their nursing studies. The changes were approved by the council. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]I would be quite remiss if I did not thank all the members of CAGAS for their hard work and dedication throughout this year. Both voting and ex officio members brought valuable insight to our discussions, and that input allowed the council to elaborate thoughtfully and to make informed decisions. The decisions were often difficult ones (and I elaborate on this below). I would especially like to thank Mary Erlandson, the CAGAS secretary, who undertakes her daunting task in a patient, low-key, and highly efficient manner. Most especially, the help of Registar Angela Lynn was invaluable. Dr. Lynn provided important context to numerous issues throughout the year, as well as help in treading various minefields that sprang up. This job – and CAGAS’s – would be impossible without their help, as well as the assistance provided by numerous other individuals in the Registrar’s office.
Finally, I believe that all WIU faculty should, at one time or another during their careers, serve on CAGAS. Without question, this has been the most edifying service activity that I have been involved in during my 20-plus years at WIU. As a member of CAGAS (and particularly as CAGAS chair), one clearly sees the confluence of student behavior and decisions, faculty behavior and decisions, admissions, advising, billing, financial aid, and a variety of other variables and entities. I have come to realize that the “academic” issues that CAGAS wrestles with on a weekly basis are, all too frequently, not academic issues at all. Most of the student appeals heard by CAGAS arise when students realize that their decision (e.g., to stop attending a class or failure to give their best effort) have an impact on their finances. Their concern is not about the grade that they earned; I believe most would accept a failing grade (particularly in light of the new grade replacement policy). They come to CAGAS when the results of those poor grades lead to academic dismissal, loss of financial aid, or an unexpected bill. To some extent, there is value in learning that bad decisions have consequences, and these life lessons are important ones for students. It might be argued that at least part of the role of CAGAS is to help teach those lessons. However, as the cost of education continues to increase, so does the cost of the life lessons. As a result, CAGAS must often walk a very fine line between established academic standards and compassion. And, while it is easy to argue, in the abstract, that standards should trump all, it is a much different situation when one is dealing with a real student. I believe that all of CAGAS’s decisions this year were fair and compassionate. Many, however, were not easy.
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